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Introduction:  international standards   

The Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission (NIHRC) welcomes the opportunity to 
respond to this review of the future of the juvenile justice center estate.  The Commission 
indicated in its Draft Strategic Plan that children’s rights would be a priority in its future work 
and that the Commission intends to monitor the operation of the Criminal Justice (Children) 
(NI) Order 1998.  The NIHRC is empowered to carry out investigations under section 69(8) of 
the Northern Ireland Act 1998 and has recently begun an investigation into the care of 
children in Juvenile Justice Centres.     

The NIHRC response to the current review is based on our understanding of international law 
and standards in relation to juvenile justice.  The key standards and guidelines include:   

United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (1989); 
European Convention on Human Rights (1950)(being incorporated into domestic law in the 
form of the Human Rights Act 1998; 
United Nations Standard Minimum Rules for the Administration of Juvenile Justice (1985) (the 
Beijing Rules); 
United Nations Rules for the Protection of Juveniles Deprived of their Liberty (1990); 
United Nations Guidelines for the Prevention of Juvenile Delinquency (1990)(Riyadh 
Guidelines); 
Guidelines for Action on Children in the Criminal Justice System (Vienna 1997).   

The NIHRC welcomes the intention of improving facilities for children and will respond directly 
in this paper to the options posed in the review.   However, we regret that the review takes 
resource considerations as its starting point  (5.1) rather than the need to fundamentally 
reassess the juvenile justice system in the best interests of children.  The PAFT analysis 
attached to the review states that the review “is not concerned with the use of custody for 
young offenders, so has not carried out a PAFT analysis of that policy.  It is concerned with 
the nature and location of custody …”(6.3).   In the Commission’s view these issues are 
indivisible.  The siting, size and design of custodial facilities will have a marked impact on the 
nature of the custodial regime.   The starting point must be the individual needs of children in 
contact with the juvenile justice system balanced with safety concerns of the broader 
community.  

The NIHRC notes that in addition to the PAFT analysis attached to the review, the review 
must be subject to an Equality Analysis under Section 75 of the Northern Ireland Act 1998. 

The Commission is aware that the Social Services Inspectorate will be conducting a review in 
the near future of the operation of the Criminal Justice (Children) (NI) Order 1998 at the 
request of the Northern Ireland Office.  While we appreciate that decisions on the future of the 
juvenile justice estate need to be taken urgently to reduce the uncertainty felt by both staff 
and children, we hope that the process of change will include an assessment of how best to 
transform the policies, ethos and operation of the whole system.  Any changes coming out of 
this review should be dealt with in the light of consultation arising out of the Criminal Justice 
Review.    

In the Commission’s view such a transformation should include incorporating international 
standards into domestic juvenile justice legislation, raising the age of criminal responsibility 
and inclusion of 17 year olds within the youth justice system.  These changes would be in line 
with the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child and other international standards which 
define children as all people under 18, and the Beijing Rules which state that the age of 
criminal responsibility should be broadly in line with fundamental rights in society such as 
voting rights and the legal marriage age (Beijing Rules 4.1).   



The Commission is concerned that current legislation and practice results in 17 year olds 
being processed through the adult system and held in the YOC with young adults.   

Notwithstanding the above reservations, the Commission welcomes the reduction in the 
number of children held in custody in Northern Ireland and the reduction in the average period 
that children are spending in custody.  These developments are in keeping with the spirit of 
the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child (Article 37).  We remain concerned, 
however, about the relatively high use of remand for children and about the over-
representation of children coming from care to custody, particularly in the remand population.   

In responding to the review the NIHRC would draw government’s attention to the following 
standards that have a direct bearing on the issues: 

The establishment of small open facilities is encouraged to enable individualised treatment 
and to avoid the additional negative effects of the deprivation of liberty (Rule 30 of the UN 
Rules for the Protection of Juveniles Deprive of their Liberty);   

Deprivation of liberty should only be in facilities that are consistent with respect for the human 
rights and dignity of the child.  Such facilities should guarantee meaningful activities and 
programmes promoting the health, self-respect and sense of responsibility of children (Rule 
12, UN Rules).   

Deprivation of liberty should be so organized as to respect the child’s right to family life and in 
keeping with the aim of reintegration (Guideline 20 of the Guidelines for Action on Children in 
the Criminal Justice System and Rule 30 of the UN Rules);   

All children should benefit from arrangements designed to assist them in reintegrating with 
society (Article 40 UN Convention).  

Response to options posed in review  

Small, family sized units. 
In view of the principle stated in (a) above that custodial accommodation for children should 
be based on small, open facilities, the Commission is disappointed that the review does not 
give serious consideration to this option.  We are not convinced by the presumption in the 
Criminal Justice Review that it would be difficult to provide the necessary educational, social 
and rehabilitative facilities in smaller settings (CJR para 10.81).  The aim should be to use 
services based in the community where possible to avoid isolation and stigmatisation of 
children in custody.  UN Guidelines to best practice paraphrase rule 38 of the UN Rules thus 
“As far as possible, the education of children deprived of their liberty should take place in the 
community outside the detention facilities in programmes integrated with the educational 
system of the State”. (UN Guide to International Standards and Best Practice, 1999 para 
274).   The NIHRC is particularly dismayed that the current review cites finance as a reason 
for not considering the option of small units (4.6).   

The development of small units throughout Northern Ireland would enable children to stay in 
closer contact with their families and communities throughout their period in custody.   This 
would facilitate their reentry into the community and would be in keeping with principle(c) 
above and with Article 8 of the European Convention which guarantees respect for family life.   

As the review notes, the current custodial facilities at Lisnevin, Rathgael and St Patrick’s are 
all situated in the east of Northern Ireland.  This situation unfairly disadvantages families from 
other areas, particularly West of the Bann and can cause serious problems for families 
without access to cars.  In the Commission’s view, government should give serious 
consideration to ensuring that suitable facilities based on small units be made available in 
other areas of Northern Ireland.  



Commenting on the principle that deprivation of liberty should only be used as a measure of 
last resort, UN Guidelines note:   

“The expression “last resort” has been misunderstood as referring to children guilty of serious 
crimes, but the Committee on the Rights of the Child has commented that it means that 
deprivation of liberty can only be used if there is no other way of giving the child the 
necessary protection that he or she needs.”(International Review of Criminal Policy 1998-99, 
UN and Juvenile Justice: a Guide to International Standards and Best Practice, para 248).   

In the Commission’s opinion the current youth justice legislation in Northern Ireland is based 
upon this misconception.  Assessment of the security and safety needs of children must be 
based primarily on an analysis of the child’s individual behaviour and not simply on the 
offence for which they have been remanded or convicted.   

In deciding which centre children should be accommodated in, the assessment process 
should bear in mind the following UN Guideline:   

“Children may only be separated to allow for the provision of the type of care best suited to 

their particular needs.  In order to accomplish this goal, after admission, children should be 

interviewed to enable a determination to be made as to the most appropriate type of social 

care.”(International Review, UN, para 258).   

Placement according to gender and/or age (review para 4.55) may not necessarily 
correspond to the above principle.     

European Prison Rules (Council of Europe 1987) state that in principle, untried prisoners 
should be detained separately from convicted prisoners unless they consent to being 
accommodated or involved together in organized activities beneficial to them (Rule 11.3).  
The separate needs of remand and sentenced children should be a consideration in 
determining placements (see review 4.52).  Given that international guidelines state that 
remanding children in custody should only happen in exceptional cases, the remand group of 
children should be small.”(International Review, UN, para 249)   

Gender issues   
International standards, particularly the Beijing Rules, state that government has a duty to 
consider gender-specific needs.  UN Guidelines state that “the principle of equality also 
requires States to make special child facilities available to girls.”(International Review, UN 
para 79).  The practice of sending girls to the YOC in Maghabery is clearly unacceptable.  In 
the NIHRC’s view any review of the child custody system should include an analysis of how 
best to meet the particular needs of girls.  Sir David Ramsbotham, Inspector of Prisons, 
provides useful material on girls in custody in his thematic review of young offenders centres.  
A similar review of the needs of girls in juvenile justice centres would be a helpful start to the 
process.  

   

Children’s participation  
The final point that the NIHRC wishes to make is that international standards insist on the 
child’s right to participate in making decisions which affect their lives (UN Convention, Article 
12).  This applies on both an individual and a macro basis.  Article 3 of the Council of 
Europe’s Convention on the Exercise of Children’s Rights (1996) also requires children to be 
granted the right to be consulted concerning proceedings before a judicial authority affecting 
them.     

The Commission would be interested to know what process government will be using to 
consult with children on the future of the juvenile justice estate.  Those children with 



experience of the system are after all the best placed people to comment on future 
alternatives.  We were disappointed that the review did not contain an analysis of children’s 
views.  There are organizations which could advise the Northern Ireland Office on how best to 
consult with children.   

The NIHRC would be pleased to discuss its response directly with government.   
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